Board of Trustees Meeting
June 14, 2024

WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

June 14, 2024
Vancouver, Washington
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Ex-Officio Members Absent: Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225) and Teacher representative (open position).
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June 14, 2024 – 11:55am-1:00pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 11:55am.  
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of May 2, 2024.  Lily moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Ron seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott reported that Amber Appleton had accepted the position of Human Resources Senior Manager due to Anne Baker’s retirement.  Amber let us know that she was unable to move forward as her husband accepted a new position which required her to be at home more than the position offered.
· Scott stated we are updating some of our Washington Administrative Codes (WACs). WSSB, and many other state agencies, received a petition to change the pronoun and/or title language within the WACs.  Janet is completing the paperwork with the Code Reviser’s office.
· Several surrounding counties (Clark, Cowlitz, Klickitat, Skamania and Pacific) are using language identified through the “I Love You Guys Foundation” relating to safety.  The intent is to align common language in emergencies that will benefit law enforcement, emergency responders, as well as substitute staff who work in local school districts. The updated Emergency Response Plan, which outlines this, will be introduced at the annual Fall Workshop in August.  

· Scott met with a Washington State Trooper regarding Active Threat training.  Trooper Finn will be sharing this information with all staff in August. Another topic that was discussed is updating campus signage.  

· Scott is an active participant in the Clark County Safe Schools Task Force. This group is comprised of leaders and safety officers from local schools’ districts. Greg asked if we work with local law enforcement regarding how to work with our students.  Scott feels that is a good idea, but we haven’t done that yet. 
· The WSSB has an emergency response team which includes several administrators. The group meets monthly to discuss safety related subjects, tabletop situations, and emergency drills. As a school, we are required to do monthly drills relating to Lockdown, Shelter, Fire, Earthquake, etc.  There was an incident recently at Clark College which resulted in the WSSB calling a “Shelter in Place”. This was an opportunity for us to see what works. We had some of our Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) students attending Clark College when this happened.  
· We are working on updating our campus signage. Due to the weather, several of our signs are in rough shape.  Scott’s goal is that all signage be perfect and is working through this.  Scott is planning to ask the state for funding for this project to ensure common color, proper braille, etc.  
· Recently, Scott had dinner with the students in Watson cottage.  This is a cottage of young ladies, and they served hot dogs, watermelon, macaroni and cheese, etc.  Each student was making a different part of dinner. Scott had a great visit with the students and saw them scheduling appointments with cottage staff regarding independent living skills (vacuuming, composting, laundry, etc.).  

· Scott said there is a display in Irwin regarding the “War of the Dots”.  This has been an ongoing project with Washington State University (WSU) (both Vancouver and Pullman). One of the WSU professors who is low vision, received a grant and developed a display regarding the history of tactile prints moving into braille. Robert Irwin, former WSSB student, was key in the transformation.  In the 1930’s braille became the medium. Unfortunately, blind people didn’t know what medium of braille they would get (i.e. Boston line, NY point, moon type, etc.). The display is now up in Irwin with a short video to explain the process. Scott said we will keep it on display, but eventually it will move into WSSB’s museum. The next big effort is to put together a multi-media history of the WSSB and the goal is to have it complete by our 140th anniversary which will be two years from now.  This will also align with our museum efforts.
· Keri asked if Scott has been made aware about potential issues with the stuffed animals in the Sensory Safari (leaking chemicals). Scott stated that the Safari International staff was paying attention to that. Keri asked if we could have someone verify that they are safe.  Scott said he will look into this. Recently, the Department of Fish and Wildlife contacted the WSSB to donate an African Lion, Siberian Tiger and several elephant tusks.
· Marci said that the NFB is working on a multi-sensory museum. Scott remarked that he has seen quite a few at schools for the blind across the country.

· Scott attended a barbecue lunch hosted by the LIFTT participants. They wanted to thank the WSSB custodial staff by preparing them lunch.  LIFTT participants handled all aspects of the meal from shopping, preparing, cooking and cleaning up. When the LIFTT building was being constructed, the decision was made to include a gas grill.

· Recently, a student Science Fair was held. Students presented their projects in the gymnasium.  Scott said that the projects were presented using large print, braille, and manipulatives. Some of the projects included Climate Change, PH of Candy, Sound Dynamics, Hydraulics, etc.  One of our students who did their project on Climate Change was introduced to Governor Inslee after the graduation ceremony.  The student told the Governor about her theory and advised him what he could do to help with climate change. The student’s last words to the Governor was “spread the word about climate change”.
· Scott remarked that this was an excellent way to end the year and thanked the board for joining the festivities.  Tammy stated that she recently attended a Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) event, and they provided translation devices for Spanish speaking participants.  Janet let the board know that Spanish translators are provided for WSSB guests.
· Lily said she appreciates Scott’s reports and enthusiasm about activities with students.
Election of Officers
Lily stated that her term as Board Chair has ended. Election of Officers occur annually; however, the board chair position tends to be a two-year term.  Brent complimented Lily on being a great Chair.  Lily thanked Brent for his support as Vice-Chair.
· Brent nominated Greg as Chair of the board and Lily as Vice Chair for the 2024-2025 school year. Keri seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
Scott said Lily has done an amazing job as Board Chair and presented her with a plaque as appreciation for her commitment to the Board as Chair for the past two years.  

Committees Report-Out:

· Education Committee:  admissions policy, procedure and process. 
· Brent stated he forgot his notes that he took when Sean McCormick, Director of On Campus Programs met with the education committee.  Brent said he loves to hear from Sean and feels he is a great Principal.  
· Brent said the majority of the discussion was regarding how students get to the WSSB.  Brent said the WSSB follows a WAC and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).  Referrals can be submitted by anyone but is typically received from school districts.  The next step in the process is to meet with the parents and school to discuss the student’s needs (strengths/struggles), review the paperwork and plan the 35-day enrollment.  
· Sean, Jennifer Langley (Associate Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment), and Corey Grandstaff (Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs) provided the education committee with three examples of different student enrollment scenarios.  They also discussed that if students do not get accepted for any reason, there is an appeal process in place.

· Brent said he was very impressed with Jennifer Langley. Ron remarked that Jennifer is very thorough and will visit the school district where the student is attending to talk to the teachers, staff, families, etc.  A significant amount of work is completed before a student even gets to the WSSB. This is second nature to Jennifer, and she is able to determine if this may be too restrictive of an environment.  Scott said there is a challenge that the WSSB encounters around Least Restrictive Environment (LRE) when we would have to create a specialized program for just one student. This creates a situation what would then be an extremely restrictive placement with a restrictive program. Scott said that the WSSB is unable to be all things to all students and this is a very diverse group.  

· Brent remarked that the WSSB Admissions procedure needs to be aligned with our practice.  Brent stated that the enrollment process is a lot more complicated that what he originally thought.

· Scott said he appreciated the committee meeting with Irwin leadership and their commitment to upholding their duties as an advisory board.  This board comes to the WSSB with a different lens.
· Buildings & Grounds Committee:  campus walk-through

· Greg stated that he and Keri both feel the campus is looking awesome.  They both toured Watson Cottage as part of the walk-through.  They felt there is room for improvement.
· Greg stated that Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager, was in the cottage doing maintenance work.  Keri remarked that the heating system was similar to what she has seen on a Navy ship.  Greg stated the heat is through baseboards and a steam system. Greg felt that an updated HVAC system would be beneficial.

· Greg said that the bedrooms are small and commented that having an outdoor area, similar to what the LIFTT building has, would be great.  The kitchen set-up is great, but also having a gas stove would provide a good learning opportunity for students.  

· Scott remarked that there is a large number of windows in the cottages and there are also two access points from the outside.  A communication system (i.e. Ring Doorbell) would be a good way to improve security.

· Greg stated that the bathrooms could be improved by having a shareable bathroom space in between each cottage bedroom. This could provide more privacy and additional bathroom space.

· Keri remarked that they were able to see the laundry room and that there were front load and upload options. In addition, the televisions in the living space are small and agreed that a shareable bathroom space would be good for the students.  Keri also felt that having a covered patio area could help with the natural lighting and a heat lamp would be nice to have. Keri commented that the couches in the cottages were of good quality.

· Keri felt that the campus was lovely, and everything was very clean.

· Greg commented that the braille at the cottages needs updated.

· Keri asked if any new trees had been planted yet.  Scott said about 50 new trees were planted across campus.
· Scott remarked that some of the bathroom tiles in the showers were cracking.  

· Scott let the board know that this is our next big capital project that we need to pursue, and we plan to start the process by submitting this to the Governor for funding (money for a feasibility study).  This will not be a quick project and that we are in a situation where Governor Inslee will propose a budget in December and the newly appointed Governor may or may not approve it when he comes into office in January.  Scott feels this could be a $50-$60-million-dollar request. With our current cottage configuration, we are able to house 52 students; in the future the new cottages may be a two-story building and will likely have to be staged so we can still house students while construction occurs. Keri said our future students deserve to have this; Scott agreed and said this is their home away from home.
· Keri wanted to add that one of the rooms in Watson cottage is converted into a larger room for a study area and feels this is a good idea.  
· Tim said he agrees with everything the committee said and it is exciting that we are looking at new buildings.  
Committee Assignments
Lily suggested having existing members stay on their committees for one more year.  Keri remarked that she would like to switch committees from the buildings and grounds to the management committee.  Lily stated that the legislative committee was disbanded and feels that all board members should let the WSSB know if there is legislation that could impact the agency.  
Lily reported that the management committee is in charge of providing the chair feedback for the superintendent’s evaluation that is sent to the Governor’s office every other year.  This committee is also available if Scott may want to reach out to discuss items with them.

2024-2025 committees:
· Education:  Chair-Brent; members Greg, Ron, Roxanne, Kim
· Buildings & Grounds: Chair-Greg; members-Tim, Marci
· Management:  Chair-Lily; member-Marci, Keri
Miscellaneous: 
· Marci reported that the NFB of Washington and NFB of Oregon are going to hold a joint Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) academy at the WSSB from August 4-10.  This will be a residential program for students ages 8-13.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1pm.  The next Board meeting will be held on September 26, in person, at 2:30pm.
Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – June 2024
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

Well, that’s a wrap! And what a year it has been! WSSB Outreach has made an impact around the state this year with the addition of the Outreach Access Services (OAS) and so many professional development opportunities. Our team is amazing! Thank you for all your support! 

· The OAS hit the ground running this year. We knew there was a need for supporting vision professionals around the state. We have spent this year getting a better understanding of those needs and the team has great ideas to implement starting next year. Here is the OAS page on the WSSB website, https://www.wssb.wa.gov/services/outreach-access-services.
· The Outreach is experiencing some changes. We are adding two new positions and have one Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Student Learner (TBLVL)/Orientation & Mobility (O&M) moving on. We have created a new position based in Vancouver for a Birth to 5 Transition TBLVL. We have also added a TBLVL/O&M in the Spokane area. And we have one TBLVL/O&M moving to another district next school year. That position has been posted. 

· Have you visited the new Outreach area on the east side of the 3rd floor? We have a space for our Statewide Access Technology team, a beautiful Maker Space, office space, and organized storage space. 

· The last session for the Sensing and Learning book review with co-author, Stacey Chambers will be June 11. It has been an insightful training with over 85 people registered from Washington, Oregon, Idaho, and Wyoming. The sessions are recorded and offer clock hours and Academy for Certification of Vision Rehabilitation and Education Professionals (ACVREP) credit. 

· Planning is underway for Summer Institute (SI) 2024. There are 50 participants registered with a waitlist starting. This year will be full of new activities and trainings yet staying true to the spirit and purpose of SI. 

On the horizon: 

· Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) International Conference:  June 24-28, 2024 (Charlotte, NC)

· Summer Institute:  July 29-August 1, 2024

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Irwin School Programs
Total School Enrollment: 61 

· Middle School: 12

· High School: 49 (including 4 part-time Hudson’s Bay students)

Making an Impact with Short Courses
This spring, Short Courses provided valuable opportunities for students enrolled in local school programs to engage at WSSB for one week. The short courses offered were:

1. Career and College Ready:  Students explored careers, education, and participated in skill-building activities. This Short Course was integrated into WSSB’s Career Fair activities.

2. STEM-tastic:  Students participated in a forensics workshop led by Independence Science, engaged in STEM-based projects, and utilized accessible science tools—from the talking LabQuest to low-tech options.

3. Middle School Readiness: Upper elementary students learned essential skills for transitioning to middle school, including increased independence, technology proficiency, organizational skills, and self-advocacy. This course coincided with the Lion’s Track Meet, allowing students to enjoy the event.

Make 48 in Kansas
· In April, a team of three eleventh graders represented WSSB in an invention competition at the Kansas School for the Blind.

· They had 48 hours to plan, prototype, and pitch their ideas based on a specific challenge.

· WSSB won Best Innovation and secured an invitation to compete in the Make 48 Nationals in Kansas City, MO. The competition will be featured on Make 48’s TV series on the Roku channel.

Tech in the Northwest Field Trip
· The Technology, Education and Learning Support (TEALS) computer science class visited Microsoft’s Inclusive Tech Lab, DigiPen Institute of Technology, and Nintendo in late March.

· Students learned about opportunities, accessibility, and connected with professionals in technology-based fields. Plus, they left with a bag of fun Mario swag!

Lion’s Track Meet
· A momentous success! Students from the region, community partners, families, and friends gathered at WSSB’s campus to celebrate student efforts, learn about programs, and have fun.

First Science Fair at WSSB
· Roughly 30 students presented in the inaugural WSSB Science Fair on June 7.

· Projects were judged in categories such as communication, accessibility, and content.

Restorative Practices
· Next school year, on-campus programs will implement restorative practices during the school day and in residential programs.

· These practices, including community building circles, enhance the school climate through intentional relationship building and empathy development.

Library Modernization Project
· The Irwin Library/Media Center is sourcing new materials to rebuild its collection of braille books.

· Funding will allow the purchase of a large collection of new braille books and enhance interactive technology stations.

New Sports and Recreation Opportunities
· WSSB will introduce blind soccer and rock climbing to the recreation, sports, and fitness programs.

· A blind soccer pitch will be installed, and a rock climbing and bouldering wall will be added.

Rise and Ready Breakfast Program
· Responding to student feedback, WSSB aims to improve nutrition and health by increasing fresh fruit and protein options during breakfast.

· Access to energy drinks and snacks will be limited, promoting a comprehensive breakfast experience.

· Priorities included fresh and nutritious options, increased protein over carbs, reduced sugar, and a greater variety of delicious options.
Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 

There are eight participants in LIFTT, making the program completely full. One participant has obtained an internship with the Habitat for Humanity Store, which was facilitated through working with the NEXT Center, a local employment agency focused on youth. 7 participants are enrolled in Clark College. Participants have attended the following workshops: Department of Services for the Blind’s (DSB) 3T academy, a series of Rent Well classes, and a day at Guide Dogs for the Blind. Participants continue to learn to use various appliances, completing weekly chores to keep the building clean, traveling various bus routes in the community, and learning social skills that come with living as a group. All participants are engaged in their individual program and learning how to take control of their life after high school. Participants hosted a tour with youth from the DSB in which they prepared a taco bar meal for the tour. In addition, participants are hosting a potluck for the Buildings and Grounds crew at WSSB. JoAnne Fink, our weekday LIFTT swing staff, is leaving her position at WSSB at the end of June in order to pursue other opportunities, we appreciate the contribution JoAnne has made to the success of the LIFTT program. Tarshene Pinney, a Residential Life Counselor (RLC) in our residential department, has been hired to fill the weekday swing staff position in LIFTT, we look forward to the contributions Tarshene will make to the program. In addition, Sima Tamang, one of the current LIFTT participants, has been appointed as the Resident Assistant for the 2024-2025 LIFTT program year. We have received 5 applications thus far and are beginning to plan programming for the next round of LIFTT participants. 

Residential: 

Residential students continue to learn various skills including room cleaning, laundry, and various cooking skills. The cohort of staff have continued the Residential Child and Youth Care Professional (RCYCP) training, a 42-hour training focused on child development, relationship building, developing a culture of care, and positive discipline supports. Sam Schrager, our Residential Manager, recently attended training in order to become a RCYCP trainer and is training the cohort of staff taking the course. We have had a few staff changes including the following: Alexann Tureman left her position in order to pursue a job as a rehab counselor, as well as Annoreen Fitim has recently announced she will not be returning to WSSB after this school year. We are currently recruiting for two graveyard RLC’s, as well as some new on-call RLC staff. In addition, both Dianne Pinney and Corey Geller have recently been appointed to permanent RLC positions. Staff are planning for the Empower and Youth Employment Solutions (YES) I summer programs. In addition, Tarshene Pinney was nominated for the Principals of Schools for the Blind (POSB) Outstanding RLC of the year Award, although we will not know until late August if she won the award.

Recreation: 

The recreation and volunteer department has continued planning exciting activities for students including a bluegrass jam, tandem cycling, a dance, a tea party, hikes, etc. In addition, we had 26 students attend prom, the theme of prom this year was Under the Sea. Students enjoyed a dinner at Grays Restaurant, a dance in the Fries Auditorium, and an after-prom movie titled Turning Red. In addition, we had the annual WSSB track meet at which 83 volunteers committed their time to ensure students had an exciting event. Our annual volunteer recognition occurred at the WSSB spring concert. Steve Rosvold, a long-time leader of our tandem cycling events, was nominated for the Clark County Land Here, Live Here, Learn Here Real heroes of Clark County Volunteer Award. We appreciate the numerous hours over the years Steve has given to WSSB’s tandem cycling program.

Business Office (Phillip McCreary, Director of Business and Finance)

2024 Operating Budget 

As of April close, projected expenditures are not expected to exceed allotments. We continue monitoring this very closely as the end of the fiscal year rapidly approaches. At this time, we do not foresee any issues ending the year in the black.

2024 Fiscal Year

The Business Office is busy preparing for the end of the fiscal year.  We are taking various training courses provided by the Office of Financial Management (OFM) and doing the prep work related to closing out the fiscal year. Processes and tasks for fiscal year-end close typically wrap up in September when we are already working in the new fiscal year (year 2 of the biennium).

Biennium 2025-27

OFM published the budget instructions for the next biennium which starts July 1, 2025.  We will begin working on that budget in the coming weeks. Agency budgets are due September 10, 2024.

Safety Net

We applied for Safety Net funding and are currently awaiting a decision.

One Washington

One Washington is continuing to move forward.  The projected go live date is still July 2025. We continue to attend scheduled meetings including a group to support smaller agencies. User testing has started. Staff members in the Business Office are scheduled to participate in various testing sessions.  At this point, we are as prepared as possible but there are still some unknowns.  We are working with our Organizational Change Management (OCM) specialist as questions arise.

Business Office updates

Staff:  Phi Mangers started March 16 as our new Fiscal Analyst II. She was with Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) prior to joining WSSB. Phi brings a wealth of knowledge along with her state experience and is doing a great job settling into her new role.

General: The Business Office has relocated from the west side to east side of the Old Main building thanks to the hard work and patience of Dave Zilavy and the Facilities Team. We are still on the 2nd floor.

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:

· Phi Manger – Fiscal Analyst 2

· Richard Kirkpatrick – Substitute Teacher

· Eryk Sanchez Mata Jr. – Center for Assistive Technology and Training (CATT) Program

· Jesse Zavala – Substitute teacher

Recruitments:

· TBLVL/O&M – Vancouver 

· RLC - Graveyard

· Substitute TBLVL

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by OFM

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by OFM

· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by OFM

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

The American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Annual Census is the main event for the ORC. Phase 2 is wrapping up. This is the first year with the revised criteria for students counted in the census for APH. We will gain over 500 students; however, we do not know how the allocations will come out since we do not know how many overall students will be registered. Thanks to the work over the past few years to make sure that every B/LV learner is counted in ORC Online, we were able to update our APH census in a timely matter.

APH is releasing the long-awaited Monarch. Here is the description of the Monarch: Take flight with the Monarch, a radically inclusive multiline braille device that renders tactile graphics integrated with braille on the first-of-its-kind 10-line by 32-cell refreshable braille display. With access to downloadable digital textbooks and APH’s Tactile Graphics Image Library (TGIL), the Monarch drastically reduces time to fingertips for users who are blind and low vision.  The full retail price is $17,900.

Since the Monarch is too expensive to purchase for all braille learners in Washington State with Federal Quota (FQ) dollars, we are looking at our FQ Census program and how teachers use the Quota funding available. Here are a few things we uncovered:

The top 10 items ordered in ORC Online are:
1. ReadWrite Stand (Consumable)

2. ReadWrite Mini (Consumable)

3. Collegiate Boldline Spiral Notebook, Black (Consumable)

4. Boldline Spiral Notebook (Consumable)

5. LED Mini-Lite Box with Stand (Consumable)

6. Braillable Labels, Full-Size Label Sheets (Consumable)

7. APH Large Print

8. All-In-One Board: Student Model (Consumable)

9. Juno

10. Braille Eraser, Wooden (Consumable)

The top 10 by cost (most expensive) are:

1. Juno

2. Mantis Q40

3. APH Large Print

4. APH Braille

5. Polly

6. Chameleon 20

7. LED Mini-Lite Box with Stand (Consumable)

8. Video Mag HD, Handheld Video Magnifier (Consumable)

9. ReadWrite Stand (Consumable)

10. Envision Kit with Optical Aids (Consumable)

We will continue to gather data on Federal Quota and the ORC is working with OAS and CATTNW to gather input from users and strategize best practices for spending Federal Quota funds.

Braille production is at capacity with lots of textbook orders for the 2024-2025 school year. We are still accepting in-state braille textbook orders but are not accepting many out-of-state projects at this time. 

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

Safety:

· Our Administration Emergency Response Team attended an Incident Command System Seminar hosted by ESD 112’s Regional School Safety Council. This helps us better understand the Incident Command System, and plan for its implementation in future trainings.

· Our Administration Emergency Response Team participated in a seminar regarding the language and protocols of the I Love You Guys Foundation. The language and practices of this foundation are being adopted regionally and nationally to create a common language for emergency situations. We will be presenting this change at our All Staff (Fall Workshop) meeting in August.

· As per RCW 28A.210.410 the Washington State Department of Health (DOH) sampled all of our 53 drinking water outlets for lead contamination. Anything over 5 parts per billion is above acceptable levels. Six outlets came back with elevated lead levels, ranging from 37 ppb to 6 ppb. (The test results are available at our website.) These outlets were immediately shut off. After consulting with DOH, we were able to turn two outlets back on with the addition of “Hand and Dish Washing Only” signs. After another test of the six outlets, and consulting with DOH, we will be replacing the faucets on the six outlets testing above 5 ppb, as we suspect the faucets are the source of the lead. Once these are changed and the faucets are conditioned, we will test again. As the water tested acceptable throughout campus, and in all but six places in the school, we are hopeful that the faucets are at issue. If not, we will need to look at the piping.

Capital Projects and Planning

· We received $500,000 capital monies in the Supplemental Budget for the refurbishment of the ORC roof.

· Our other 23-25 biennium capital projects are in various stages of action:

· The project to change cottage lighting to dimmable and (in the bedrooms) color-tunable lighting is scheduled to begin in June. 

· The Turf and Track project is gated up as we wait for a letter of approval from the local Cowlitz Tribe.

· Old Main 3rd Floor West Remodel was out for bid, and we received no bids, and so we are moving this to a Job Order Contract model.  

· The Pool Deck Refurbish Project was likewise listed for bid, and we received no bids. Therefore, it will go to a Job Order Contract. Unfortunately, the Job Order Contracts are all full, and we must wait until a new contract is issued in October.

· The Climbing Wall project, funded locally, is established and we are hoping for installation this year, maybe this summer, but more likely in October.

Other Projects

· The south steam boiler sprung another leak and we have decided to replace all tubes in the boiler, with a material costs of $20,000. 

· The recreation woodshop program secured a grant from the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) in the amount of approximately $23,000 for a new dust collection system in the woodshop. The system has arrived, and we will be self-installing over the summer.

· The Business Office has moved from west side Old Main 2nd floor to east side Old Main 2nd floor.

· The Museum is in the process of moving from basement Old Main to west side Old Main 2nd floor.

· Outreach is in the process of moving into the east side Old Main 3rd floor.

Food Service

· Bob Lonnee is preparing for a busy summer of program service and is working with school staff to provide alternative breakfast options outside of USDA rules, and so we will withdraw breakfast from USDA programming.

Custodial

· Zach Ausmus is preparing and planning for a summer of deep cleaning, made especially challenging this year because of the cottage lighting installation and a greater number of summer programs than in the past.

Grounds

· Our application for well water rights is complete. Now we await the decision from the State Department of Ecology. I was encouraged the other day when I heard that a nearby golf course was granted rights to their well water.  

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 107 children and families. 

We continue to grow and have recently added a Birth to Five Preschool Transition Specialist to our team. Hannah Greenlee comes to us with years of experience as a Family Resources Coordinator supporting infants and toddlers and their families. She is also a Certified TBLVL. We are excited to bolster our current support to school districts receiving 3-year-olds who are blind or have low vision and better companion their families through this process!

Work with our partners at Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) in the form of Department of Children Youth and Families (DCYF)/Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) monthly drop ins just wrapped up. This was a collaborative effort from the DeafBlind Program, WSSB, Center for Deaf and HH Youth (CDHY) and ESIT to support practitioners in using the Three-Pronged Approach: Vision and Hearing Screening tool to identify infants and toddlers with hearing or vision (combined) loss. 

We continue to work towards inclusive and equitable access for all of our learners. Some current efforts include: 

· The Outreach Team (Birth to 21) is revamping their approach to assessment of Blind/Low Vision learners with Neurological Visual Impairment (NVI). Through trainings attended by several Outreach teachers, new information and knowledge has been gained on best practices and updated assessments. This new approach will be presented at our June 7 Outreach meeting by members of both Pam and Jessica’s teams. 

· Jessica continues her work with the University of Washington (UW) and Promoting First Relationships (PFR). Future presentations are planned in June with the Barnard Center (UW) and in August with Portland State University (PSU). PFR is a statewide initiative in Washington and with some innovative thinking, it truly works well with families/caregivers of children with complex needs, including vision and hearing loss. This collaborative work intends to make connections between specialized strategies/practices TBLVL are already using and the social emotional needs of infants and toddlers with complex needs. 

More on PFR: Promoting_First_Relationships_and_ESIT.pdf (wa.gov)
· WSSB and CDHY are in the midst of preparing a conference session on Presentation Accessibility that will be shared at the Special Education Technical Center (SETC) Inclusive Learning Summit in October. 

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Families: The WA DeafBlind Program is teaming up with the DeafBlind Projects of Oregon and Idaho to provide Family Connection calls. The March 12 Zoom included four families from our state and four from the two other states. Parents shared their challenges and successes; one student is excelling in algebra and another parent was pleased that her high school student was setting new career goals. 

Identification and Referral via DeafBlind Child Count: Our program conducted the state DeafBlind Child Count via online portal this year, submitting to the National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB) on May 7. The December 1, 2023, snapshot is 301 children in the state eligible as “deafblind.” Last year’s count was 306 children/youth. NCDB will publish the final aggregated report in fall 2024. 

Technical Assistance (TA): Since September 5, the DeafBlind Program received 71 requests for TA, ranging from a request for a resource (e.g., Expanded Core Curriculum for DeafBlind) to a request for consultation regarding a specific student’s emerging communication and literacy. 

Our DeafBlind specialists completed 127 consults from September 2023 through May 2024, serving requests from eight of the nine ESDs. Of these 127 consults, 49 were Individualized Family Service Plan (IFSP) consults with families of infants and toddlers and 78 were with Individualized Education Program (IEP) teams/families of students from preschool to high school. Preschool or high school transition services may involve 2-4 consults to accomplish the identified team goals. This is an extraordinary achievement for a small team (~2. FTEs) and we are seeking additional sources of funding to increase staffing levels to meet the demand. 

Professional Development: Heather Withrow (Certified Orientation and Mobility Specialist, TBLVL, DeafBlind specialist at the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired) was our invited guest speaker at the 2024 Infant & Early Childhood Conference. Heather is Deaf, her primary language is American Sign Language and she presented on “The Role of TOUCH: Tactile Communication and Orientation & Mobility Opportunities for Young Learners who are DeafBlind.” She is a great presenter, and mother of a son who is deafblind, so she brings multiple perspectives! 

DeafBlind Intervener Scholarships: Two paraeducators received full scholarships to attend the DeafBlind Intervener Program at Central Michigan University. The districts are supportive of this on-the-job training, which includes on-site coaching by Emma Packard, WSSB employee and DeafBlind specialist. 

On the Horizon: 

Katie Humes and Emma Packard will attend the DeafBlind Network Summit and the Office of Special Education (OSEP) Conference in the DC area the first week of August. We are excited to meet with colleagues from DeafBlind Projects across the U.S. and have time for collaborative program planning. 

Professional Development: Emma Packard presented at the PNW AER Conference, serving on a panel re: Accessing Technology, and the session “Interveners, Explained.” The training “What’s Communication got to do with it? Everything!” that Emma and Kathee Scoggin provided in January and February 2024, will be offered in collaboration with the Special Education Technology Center (SETC) in 2024-2025 to reach a wider audience of general education teachers and preservice teachers. Happy Summer! 

https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or have low vision throughout Washington State. Links to the RCWs associated with the WSSB Board of Trustees are available on the WSSB Website. The following link will also lead you to those RCWs: Chapter 72.41 RCW: BOARD OF TRUSTEES—SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND (wa.gov). 
March

March 8:
Met with Tere at Smarter Balanced re braille contractor.

March 11:
Met with staff at the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) to discuss the memo of understanding (MOU) regarding the Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program and funding.

March 11:
Met with Pacific College of Optometry staff regarding changes in the Low Vision Clinic.

March 12:
Met with student at Jesuit High School regarding accessibility interests.

March 13:
Met with Occupational Therapist in the community regarding Cortical Visual Impairment (CVI) needs.

March 14-16:
Attended the Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) conference in Tacoma.

March 20:
Attended the Clark County Schools Task Force meeting.

March 20:
Met with Washington State University (WSU) museum department regarding the War of the Dots display in Irwin.

March 20:
Provided a tour to new Fiscal Analyst 2, Phi Mangers.

March 26:
Attended a WSSB Emergency Response Team meeting.

March 26:
Met with WSSB Education Leadership team and Monique Dugaw, ESD 112 regarding creating a survey for internal/external communications.

March 27:
Attended the Governor’s Public Performance Review regarding Homelessness.

March 28:
Attended the WSSB student talent show.

March 29:
Met with Jennifer Bae, TBLV, regarding a possible bioptic driving symposium (2025).

March 29:
Met with Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager regarding the campus signage project.

Highlight

I had the opportunity to attend the Pacific Northwest AER annual conference in Tacoma. As an agency, WSSB provides financial sponsorship to PNWAER to assist in paying for keynote speakers from blind and low vision individuals and to bring in national experts to offer conference trainings to the field. WSSB also staffed booths for our OAS team, ORC, CATT-NW, and the Deafblind Program (DBP). WSSB was also well-represented by our many expert presenters who shared their expertise with the field during a variety of sessions. And, our very own Sean McCormick, Director of Campus Programs and WSSB Principal, is currently serving as the PNWAER President. I was extremely proud to observe the multitude of ways that WSSB shares our expertise, resources, and leadership for the benefit of all blind and low vision youth in Washington. 

WSSB is also engaging with Educational Service District (ESD) 112 to address one of our priorities included in our agency strategic plan—Communication. We have entered into contract with ESD 112 Communication team to assist us with creating a comprehensive communication plan to be implemented to ensure that students, parents, and professionals are informed about the wealth of opportunities, programs, services, and resources that are available from the WSSB. Our education leadership team has been engaging in this work with the ESD 112 Communication team and the work is ongoing. We hope to have a plan ready for implementation during the 2024-25 school year. 

WSSB drinking water sources were evaluated for lead levels in accordance with RCW 28A.210.410.  This is the second time that I am aware of during my tenure that lead levels have been tested at WSSB. The process and information shared during this most recent testing was relatively new and the result of legislation passed in 2021. The testing in late March 2024, was completed by the DOH. 6 of the 49 tested drinking water faucets or drinking fountains tested with levels requiring remediation (over 5 ppb). Two of those receptacles tested at levels that required them to be turned off immediately. We shut off access to all six, though one of those faucets, with permission from DOH and signage, has been turned back on for dishwashing only. We have shared our communication with all staff and parents of WSSB students and posted our information and remediation plan on our agency website. We are working through our remediation plan that includes additional testing. Everything must be retested and approved by the DOH before we will make them available for use once again. I will continue to communicate with you, staff, and parents as we reach specific milestones and access to updated test results. 

April

April 1-5:
Spring break

April 4:
Met with Lily Clifton, Board Chair to review the May board meeting agenda.

April 5:
Met with Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB) staff regarding the Center for Assistive Training and Technology (CATT) contract.

April 9:
Met with Monique Dugaw, ESD 112 regarding next steps for WSSB’s communication plan.

April 9:
Met with Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager regarding climbing wall project.

April 10:
Attended the student council meeting.

April 11:
Traveled to Microsoft with Danya Borowski, Senior IT, to visit their inclusive/tech lab.

April 12:
Met with Jennifer Stibbins, student at the University of Washington regarding her capstone project.

April 13:
Provided a tour for Pacific College of Optometry visiting optometrists from China.

April 16:
Attended a workshop at the ESD 112 “Putting the Incident Command System into Practice”.

April 18:
Met with Katie Humes, Deafblind Project regarding early childhood needs for the Deafblind program.

April 19:
Met with Amber Heitz from Nike regarding possible partnership opportunities.

April 24:
Attended the Governor’s Public Performance Review regarding “Reentry”.

April 25:
Met with WSU museum staff regarding future projects involving WSSB and WSU.

April 26:
Attended an American Printing House for the Blind (APH) training regarding “The Dot Experience”.

April 29:
Attended a presentation at Clark Community College from author Andrew Leland.

April 29:
Attended an event at the Governor’s executive residence regarding upcoming transition of the Governor.

April 30:
Met with the WSSB Emergency Response Team regarding safety, etc.

Highlight

I continue to meet with the WSSB Student Council periodically through the year to gain additional access to student opinions and perceptions about our campus environment, programs, etc. In April, I met with Student Council to review some of the input that Eric, the current Student Body President and Student Advisory Representative to the Board of Trustees and Ex-Officio Board, has shared and any action that has resulted from that feedback. The main topic of discussion during this meeting was the feedback we received about breakfast and our response to that feedback. I shared that we have a committee of folks that have been meeting behind the scenes to address our goal of improving breakfast options in the cottages. The committee includes Corey Grandstaff, Sean McCormick, Bob Lonnee, and Dave Zilavy. The committee has sought additional feedback from parents and students and are well on their way to having improved breakfast options in place for the 2024-25 school year. Additionally, we discussed that we will have a new Student Advisory Representative next year as Eric indicated that he does not intend to run for a third term as student body president for Student Council. 

I also attended a meeting in Olympia about the impending transition that will happen when a new Governor is elected next fall. Governor Inslee will remain as Governor until mid-January when the official transition takes place based on the results of the election in November. As a Governor appointed leader of an Executive branch agency, there remains the possibility that a new Governor may appoint new leadership of agencies within the Executive Branch. It is also possible that Governor directed changes are required at multiple levels within an Executive branch agency. I have indicated my intention and desire to continue to serve as the WSSB Superintendent to the current leadership within the Governor’s office. Never has a Washington Governor initiated a change of leadership at either of the two state schools during such times of transition, so at this time I remain hopeful and confident that I will have the opportunity to continue to serve in this capacity once a new Governor is elected. 

May

May 1:
Attended a quarterly sponsor town hall for the state of Washington’s new system “One Washington”.

May 1:
Met with the vision program staff at the Pasco School District.

May 2:
Attended a United States Association of Blind Athletes (USABA) blind soccer information session.

May 2:
Board of Trustees meeting.

May 3:
Met with Carmina Harrington, WSSB Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Students (TBLV) regarding her interest in a doctoral program.

May 8:
Met with Katie Humes, Deafblind program regarding qualified providers.

May 9:
Attended an APH Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) meeting.

May 13:
Met with Jen Dugger Spalding, City of Vancouver, ADA Coordinator regarding WSSB programs and services.

May 13:
Met with Lily Clifton, Board Chair to review the June board meeting agenda.

May 14:
Attended an Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) statewide update and collaboration webinar.

May 15:
Attended a Clark County Safe Schools Task Force meeting.

May 15:
Attended a Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meeting in Vancouver.

May 16:
Attended the WSSB track meet.

May 17:
Attended the Washington Association of School Administrators (WASA) annual award ceremony and ESD 112 regional superintendent’s meeting.

May 17:
Met with the Fall Workshop committee to begin building the all-staff workshop agenda.

May 20:
Met with Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager, regarding upcoming capital projects.

May 21:
Met with Jennifer Bae, TBLV, regarding a possible bioptic driving symposium (2025).

May 21:
Met with Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC and Pam Parker, Director of Outreach and State Vision Consultant regarding APH Quota Funds.

May 21:
Met with Frank Ordway, Deputy Secretary-Operations at the DCYF.

May 22:
Met with Trooper Will Finn and Janet regarding “Active Threat Response”.

May 23:
Met with Carmina Harrington, TBLV regarding the Pro Equity/Anti-Racism (PEAR) state initiative.

May 23:
Attended an APH Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) meeting.

May 23:
Attended the WSSB students Spring music performance/volunteer recognition.

May 29:
Attended a seminar hosted by the I Luv You Guys Foundation:  Standard Response Protocol.

May 29:
Had dinner with the students in Watson cottage.

May 30:
Met with Rupal Palod from the Samarthanam Trust for the disabled regarding Blind Cricket in the US.

May 30:
Interviewed by a WSSB student for a homework assignment relating to 911.

May 31:
Attended a Special Education forum hosted by Portland State University (PSU).

Highlight

In early May, several members of our business office leadership, food service, campus programs and I met to discuss an ongoing challenge having to do with unpaid balances for school lunches. Recently, new rules for schools were implemented that effectively made school lunches free to the entire student body of some schools if specific conditions are met related to the percentage of students being eligible for free or reduced priced lunches. WSSB, as a state agency, is not eligible to participate in those programs and must continue to charge for school lunches. However, individual students who qualify for free and reduced priced lunches are provided lunches at no cost. We did, however, decide to use funds acquired through the investment of our betterment funds (previously acquired donations) to pay for all lunches for all WSSB students. This program will be fully implemented at the start of the 2024-25 school year. We moved $35,000 from our betterment investment account into a more liquid account to make the necessary funds available when needed. 

May is always a busy month at WSSB that is filled with excitement about the end of the year, the track meet, the spring concert and so much more. The track meet is one of my favorite activities of the year.  I love the opportunity to cheer on students I know and those that I don’t. It is an incredible opportunity to get to know students, teachers, parents, and support staff that come from all over the state to participate in the amazing event.  We enjoyed especially wonderful weather this year.  It was clear from the miles of smiles that everyone was having a wonderful time at the track meet.  While this is a whole staff effort, I would like to acknowledge and thank Jennifer Butcher for the incredible amount of work, organization and passion she puts into this special event. Thank you, Jennifer. I would also like to recognize and thank local Lions club members and volunteers who contribute food for the event and their time to run each of the events. We are grateful for our many partners who set-up and staff resource booths for everyone who attended the Track Meet. 

I attended the Spring Musical Performance and Volunteer Recognition concert towards the end of May. WSSB students played a variety of instruments and sang to our friends, families and volunteers. Fun was had by all. The evening was filled with gratitude and appreciation for the many volunteers who contribute to our school every day of the year. The evening was also filled with wonderful performances by various groups of students. This year the students wrote performed and recorded a song with a local musician and producer. I would like to recognize and thank Dr. Christopher Benfield (Dr. B) for all the time and effort he puts into preparing our students for these performances.  Thank you, Dr. B. 

June

June 4:
Met with the WSSB Emergency Response Team regarding updating campus signage, review updated Emergency Reference Guide for employees, etc.

June 5:
Met with the Fall Workshop committee to continue discussions regarding the all staff workshop agenda.

June 7:
Attended WSSB Outreach department meeting on campus.

June 11:
Met with DSB regarding LIFTT MOU.

June 13:
Attended a WSDS meeting.

June 13:
Attended 8th grade student promotion ceremony and student awards assembly.

June 14:
Commencement

Highlight

We are looking forward to the 8th Grade promotion and annual awards ceremony on Thursday, June 13.  8th grade promotion is an opportunity to recognize students hard work in middle school and the movement from middle to high school.  Celebrating the wonderful growth and accomplishments of our students, and staff in some cases, is always a wonderful opportunity to highlight everyone’s hard work, perseverance, and success. 

Once again, graduation is on the horizon and I cannot think of anything more highlight-worthy than graduation. We are expecting 10 seniors to walk at graduation this year. We are also expecting the honorable Governor Inslee to join us one final time this year. We are looking forward to a traditional graduation ceremony at WSSB in the Sherman Auditorium which will also be broadcast for those unable to attend. We will celebrate our graduates this year on Friday, June 14. Thank you to the staff, students, families, and our board for supporting WSSB and the students we serve.

Betterment Update: In accordance with our Investment Policy for Betterment funds, I must report the status of our investment(s) compared to the targets set in the policy.  Last year, WSSB saw the expected leveling out of our investments so that each asset class performed within the expected target range. This year our financial advisor reviewed the betterment accounts and indicated that they are all within the ranges outlined in our policy.

Ongoing Commitments

Monthly meetings with department leads

Meetings with WSSB Cabinet & Leadership teams

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children board meetings

State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings

Results Washington Performance Reviews 

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes board meetings

Unified English Braille committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind board meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind board meetings

Weekly LIFTT Building Planning Committee meetings
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